
County Commission Courthouse
206 W. 1st Avenue

Hutchinson, KS 67501

  
1. Call to Order
  
2. Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag and Prayer
  
3. Welcome and Announcements by Commission Chair
  
4. Public Comment on Items not on the Agenda

Please come forward to the podium, state your name and address and limit your remarks to not more than 5
minutes per item.

  
5. Determine Additions or Revisions to the Agenda
  
6. Consent Agenda
 6.A Vouchers (bills or payments owed by the county or related taxing units)
 6.B Renewal Application for a Cereal Malt Beverage License for Oasis Convenience

Store for OFF PREMISES Sales
  
7. Business Items
 7.A  Solid Waste Annual Report
 7.B Solar Regulation Discussion
  
8. County Administrator Report
 8.A Monthly Department Reports
  
9. County Commission Report/Comments
  
10. Adjournment

REGULAR SESSION

  

A G E N D A
Reno County Courthouse Veterans Room

206 W. 1st Ave.
Hutchinson, KS 67501

Wednesday, May 8, 2024, 9:00 AM

Randy Parks
District 1

Ron Hirst
District 2

Daniel P. Friesen
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John Whitesel
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Don Bogner
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AGENDA ITEM
 AGENDA

ITEM #6.B

AGENDA DATE: May 8, 2024

PRESENTED BY: Valorie Garcia-Accounts Payable Clerk

 

 

 
AGENDA TOPIC:
Renewal Application for a Cereal Malt Beverage License for Oasis Convenience Store for OFF
PREMISES Sales

SUMMARY & BACKGROUND OF TOPIC:
Oasis Convenience Store renews their license every year.

ALL OPTIONS:
I am asking that the BOCC approve this CMB license

RECOMMENDATION / REQUEST:
Recommend approval

POLICY / FISCAL IMPACT:
The County General Fund 001-00-4300-001 will receive revenue in the amount of $75.00 from Oasis
Convenience Store for the CMB license application 
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AGENDA ITEM
 AGENDA

ITEM #7.B

AGENDA DATE: May 8, 2024

PRESENTED BY: Don Brittain, Public Works Director

 

 

 
AGENDA TOPIC:
Solar Regulation Discussion

SUMMARY & BACKGROUND OF TOPIC:

Solar Moratorium Clarification:

At this time, the solar moratorium is in place for all areas of Reno County for large commercial solar,
for private (residential/business) that are not on rooftops, and limited scale solar in unzoned areas.

 
The purpose of this agenda item is for the commission to give guidance for the planning commission on
commercial solar projects within the zoned portion of the county.
 
For the un-zoned area, meetings are being planned to receive input from residents.
In the zoned area, the commission has adopted regulations on small scale commercial projects, and the
planning commission is close to making its recommendation on private solar regulations.
 
The planning commission needs guidance on whether it should consider a ban on commercial scale
solar projects in the zoned area, or if the commissioners want them to draft regulations to allow
commercial projects to be developed. With this direction the county can eventually close out the solar
regulations in the zoned portion of Reno County and once that is complete turn our focus to the rest of
the county.



AGENDA ITEM
 AGENDA

ITEM #8.A

AGENDA DATE: May 8, 2024

PRESENTED BY: Randy Partington, County Administrator

 

 

 
AGENDA TOPIC:
Monthly Department Reports

SUMMARY & BACKGROUND OF TOPIC:
Every month, departments have been asked to provide an update on the previous month's major
activities.  The reports are intended to keep the county commission informed about the appointed and
elected departments.  Attached are reports for Aging-Public Transit, Appraiser, Automotive, Clerk,
Community Corrections, Communications, and Emergency Management.
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Monthly Report for April 2024 
Submitted by 

Barbara Lilyhorn 
Director - Department of Aging and Public Transportation 

 
 

Budget 

 
Aging Services has spent 21% and Public Transit has spent 63 % of the Department budgets respectively – 

a composite total of 51% of the entire 002 expenditure budget as of 4/23/2024. Composite revenue is 49 %. 

The purchase of 6 buses has skewed the Public Transit report – the revenue and expenditure off set but it 

causes the percentages to be inflated. This will be important to keep in mind through out the remainder of 

the year. 

 

I submitted a draft of the 2025 budget.  Since the U.S.C 49-5311 “KDOT” grant award has not been 

announced the figures are based on the amount awarded last year.  KDOT just announced they will release 

The FY 2025 award in mid-May.  I feel certain the budget will need to be adjusted accordingly as the 

awards have never been identical year to year. 
 

Public Transportation 

 
Staff- One Rcat Driver position will be filled pending the outcome of pre-employment testing. The driver 

who has been on extended medical leave will be unable to return to work.  As a result, we have one driver 

position open. 
 

Operations -Rcat received delivery of the long anticipated six Ford E450 cutaways from Diamond Coach 

model VIP 2200.  I formally accepted the buses.  This instigated the shared payment process in partnership 

with KDOT which went through smoothly.  There are many steps in processing a new bus into the fleet 

and we are progressing well.  Ford just released the MSO or titles to the dealership so we will be able to get 

the permanent license plates by next week. Switching the radios and tablets will be the final step. We plan 

to begin transitioning the new buses into service during the first week in May.   
 
The Reno County Public Transportation Commission quarterly meeting was held. 

 
 

Aging 
 

Staff - The Social and Human Services position will be filled the first week in May. 
 

Operations 

 

In preparation for the Senior Farmers Market Nutrition Program, all staff completed the required training.   

Several staff have participated in either the Kansas Leadership Center or the county HPO leadership 

training this month. 

We continue to be busy assisting people who transitioned to Medicare Part C Advantage plans during the 

enrollment period last fall.   
 



 

 
  RENO COUNTY 

   125 West First Ave.                                                                       
Hutchinson, Kansas 67501 

    (620) 694-2915 
Fax: (620) 694-2987 

 
 

 
Re: Monthly report for end of April 2024 

 

To: Randy Partington, County Administrator 

 

Staffing changes or issues  

The County Appraiser’s office is fully staffed.  

 

Financial Summary 

As of 4/26/24, the Appraiser’s Office has spent approximately 30% of the year-to-date budget, with 

approximately 79% of expenses being payroll. The remaining expenses were primarily regular and 

seasonal/monthly expenses. 

 

Projects/Issues/Challenges/Concerns 

Residential & Commercial Departments 

• Staff has completed 99% of informal appeals with property owners for the 2024 valuation. Informal 

appeal counts were down over 60% from 2023. 

• Staff continues to process payment under protest hearings as they come in from the Treasurer. 

• Staff has begun data collection and annual review for the 2025 valuation cycle. 

Personal Property 

• Personal property value notices (including oil & gas) will be mailed on May 1 per statute. Appeals for 

personal property must be received or postmarked by May 15; they will be promptly worked in order to 

meet the statutory valuation certification date of June 1. 

Support Staff 

• Staff continues to process deeds and update records accordingly.  

• Staff continues to work with IT to determine best practices for workflow efficiency.  

• Support staff performed admirably over the last two months as they dealt with above normal call volume 

plus scheduling appeals, creating appeal packets, and handling incoming personal property renditions. 
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Automotive 

Budget YTD Summary 

 As of April 24th, 2024, we are at 32% of our overall budget of $209,972. The internal services fund (fuel 

and parts) stands at 16% out of our budget of $345,846. We have not purchased any vehicles yet this 

year out of the special equipment fund but have encumbered 84% of the total of $268,213 for 

replacement patrol and jail vehicles. 

Projects/Issues 

We will be receiving quotes yet this month to replace a vehicle for the Sheriff’s admin/detective division. 

We currently have 6 vehicles on order. Other than that it has been routine maintenance and repair. 

 

March fuel expenses came in at $14,211.40. 

 

 

 

 



 

 
RENO COUNTY 

125 West 1st Ave. 
                                                                       Hutchinson, Kansas 67501 

                                  (620) 694-2934 
      Donna Patton                                                                      Fax: (620) 694-2534 
      County Clerk                                       TDD: Kansas Relay Center 1-800-766-3777 
 

 
 

 
 

Clerk/Election Monthly Report for April. 

 

In the Election’s Office we are finishing up from the Presidential Preference Primary and 

getting the supply bags ready for the next election. We are also entering the voter 

registration cards that came in.  We had 2,950 votes cast at a cost of $55,168.53, which 

calculates out to $18.70 per vote cast. We will be bringing a form for the Board to sign so we 

can get reimbursed by the State for most of our expenses for the PPP. 

 

In the Clerk’s Office we are attending some training via zoom with our Tax System vendor for 

the upcoming budget season.  

 

By the end of April, 35% of the year-to-date budget has been used in the Clerk’s Office with 

the majority of that for payroll and 30% in the Election’s Office has been used, with the 

majority of that for payroll.  

 

Donna Patton 

 

 

 



 

 

County Commission Report              April 2024 

 

Staffing 

Community Corrections has one open Intensive Supervision Officer position.  Intensive Supervision 

Officers, ISO’s, fulfill the primary function of the agency, the direct supervision of people assigned to the 

program.  Supervision of adults will be their primary function, but they may also be able to supervise 

youth in the future. 

 

Projects/Concerns 

The comprehensive plan grant applications were submitted in April.  These Department of Corrections 

grant are the primary funding source for adult and juvenile supervision.  Much of the money pays for 

staff but a large amount also goes towards client services.   

 

Supervisory staff have continued to do refresher training with officers.  During the staff meetings in April 

we’ve staffed cases with a specific focus on evidence-based practices and core correctional practices.  

This includes one officer giving everyone some basic information on a client including the risk and needs 

assessment results and case plan goals.  We then discuss how each aspect of the training applies to this 

specific person.  The goal is to help officers apply what they are learning in a meaningful way.  Rather 

than just knowing the principles, we want officers to apply these things to the people with whom they 

work. 

 

Financial 

The Legislative budget committees have approved the $5 million increase for statewide funding of 

Community Corrections.  Once the budget is passed by the Governor the Department of Corrections will 

determine allocations for each agency.  It is likely agencies will need to complete an amended budget 

when allocations come out in June. 

 

 



 
 
 

 
Communications Monthly Report – March 30 – April 24, 2024 
 
Press Release: Pathways grant to Reno County Farmer’s Market, Burn Permits – All About Community 
Safety. 
 
Graphic Design: Signs for Career Quest Public Service Days, Volunteer Appreciation Week, Job Opening for 
Director of Aging and Public Transportation, new Burn Permit poster, created web photo for Reno County 
Health Department’s post about Histoplasmosis, six different graphics for National Public Health Week, and 
Happy Easter post. 
 
Website: Reno County Health Department informs people about Histoplasmosis, Reno County Farmers’ 
Market receives Pathways grant, new post to remind people about required Burn Permits, Sen. Roger 
Marshall attends Chamber’s First Friday Coffee Event and visits New Beginnings Bisonte Food Service Site, 
Reno County Annex changing lunch hour to view eclipse, and celebrating National Public Health Week April 
1-7, 2024.  
 
Videos/Photos: Videos: Facebook live of HutchCC Women’s basketball team arrive home as NJCAA Div I 
National Champions, Coach John Ontjes thanking fans for coming out, Community celebration for HutchCC 
Women’s basketball team, Cosmosphere event for the Solar Eclipse. Photos: Check presentation for 
Pathways grant to Reno County Farmer’s Market, County Commission meetings on April 10th and April 
24th, new Rcat buses getting graphics, Sen. Roger Marshall at the New Beginnings Bisonte Food Service 
kitchen, Sen. Roger Marshall at Chamber First Friday Coffee, solar eclipse at Cosmosphere event, NJCAA 
Men’s Div. I Championship game at Sports Arena, Fairfield High School freshman government class visits 
courthouse, and courthouse renovation photos. 
 
Social Media: March 30 – April 24, 2024 

• Facebook Reno County:  4,246 followers (+81), 57 posts  
o Top Post: Barton County Comm. College are the NJCAA DI Men’s Basketball  

Champions (03.30.24) 
 40,852 reach, 8,474 engagements, 79 shares, 1,759 reactions, 158 comments 

• Twitter: 880 followers (-4), 29 tweets 
o Top Tweet: Reno County Commissioners meet on April 24, 2024. (04.19.24) 

 40 impressions, 0 media engagements 
• YouTube: 381 subscribers (+7)  

o Top video: Reno County Board of County Commissioners (04.10.24) 
 314 views 

• LinkedIn: 123 followers (+1), 0 posts. 
• Instagram: 32 followers (+3), 21 posts.        

 
Meetings: Hutchinson Community Foundation Strategic Impact Committee meeting, Career Quest Public 
Service Day progress meeting, Reno County Collaborative meeting and Employee Engagement Committee 
meeting. 

Administration 
206 West First Ave. 

Hutchinson, KS 67501-5245 
620-694-2929 



  

Emergency Management 
 

Reno County 
206 W 1st Ave 
Hutchinson, KS 67501 
620-694-2974 

4/24/2024 

Staffing changes or issues (if any) 

There are no staffing changes to report.     

Budget YTD summary 

Emergency Management has used 32% of the 2024 year-to-date budget.   

Projects/Issues/Challenges/Concerns 

Activities: 

• Attended Kansas Emergency Management Association meeting and statewide meetings.   

• As mentioned in previous reports, planning: 

o Our mitigation plan is expiring at the end of 2024. The mitigation plan will continue to be 

a focus of 2023 and 2024.   

▪ This plan is in the review phase.  There are no updates since March. 

• Assisted a private organization in disaster planning. 

• Gave two presentations on severe weather. 

• Attended several webinars/training sessions. 

• Reno/Kingman Joint Fire District 1 (Pretty Prairie) received their chassis for a brush truck that 

was ordered earlier this year.  The department is in the process of outfitting the truck. 

• District 6 (Sylvia) completed outfitting their used tender truck that was approved for purchase 

earlier this year.  That apparatus is in service and has been utilized this month. 

• Reno/Harvey Joint Fire District 2 (Buhler Fire) received their new tender truck that was ordered 

in 2022.  That apparatus is currently in service and has been utilized this month. 

• District 8 (Yoder, Pleasantview) received their new brush truck that was ordered in 2023.  That 

truck will be in service soon. 
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